MINUTES

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

NOVEMBER 9, 2016
WEDNESDAY, 4:15 P.M.

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  Jimmie McCamic, Chairman; Greg Marquart, Secretary/Treasurer; Leslie Nutting, Tony Werner, Robert M. Baker 
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:  
ALSO PRESENT:  Dottie Thomas, Library Director; Amanda Berisford, Secretary/Bookkeeper
CALL TO ORDER:  Mrs. McCamic called the meeting to order at 4:18 p.m. 
MINUTES:  Mrs. McCamic noted that during the October board meeting there was a question about when changes were made to the design of the main floor restrooms as part of the upcoming renovation project which was discussed at the September 14, 2016 board meeting.  She stated that she wanted to clarify the sequence of events in the change from using ceramic tiles in place of the recommended FRP panels.  During the Renovation Committee meeting on August 31st the design of the main floor restrooms was discussed, and the architects said they had determined that because of the extensive plumbing changes required, the tile on the walls would not be able to be salvaged. They recommended replacing the ceramic tile with FRP panels. After that meeting, Ms. Thomas e-mailed the trustees the notes from that meeting on September 6, 2016.  Mr. Baker then responded, via e-mail, on September 15, 2016, the day after the September board meeting, and recommended using ceramic tile instead of the FRP panels.  Mrs. McCamic explained that this is why there was no mention of the Renovation Committee’s decision to follow Mr. Baker’s suggestion and use ceramic tile instead of the recommended FRP panels in the minutes of the September board meeting.  
Mrs. McCamic also noted a typographical error in the October 12, 2016 board minutes.  Mr. Werner moved to approve the minutes of the October 12, 2016 board meeting with the corrections named.  Mr. Marquart seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mr. Baker

ABSTAINED
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FINANCIAL REPORT:  Ms. Thomas distributed the October statement for the WesBanco Endowment Trust and the two October statements from the Library’s investment accounts at Security National Trust Company.  
	 Operating Account #2 Checking 
	
	$
	               11,453.70 

	 Payroll Account Checking 
	
	
	                          -   

	 Capital Money Market Savings 
	
	
	             310,617.79 

	 Operating Money Market Savings 
	
	
	             975,759.05 

	 Operating CD - Main Street Bank A 
	
	
	             104,868.08 

	 Operating CD - Main Street Bank B 
	
	
	             105,437.09 

	 Capital CD - First Choice #1 
	
	
	             104,875.81 

	 Operating CD - Progressive Bank 
	
	
	             215,358.95 

	 Operating CD - United Bank A 
	
	
	             103,409.33 

	
	
	
	

	
	TOTAL:
	$
	           1,931,779.80 

	
	
	
	

	 Revenue Received:  October 2016 
	
	
	

	 County Commission 
	
	$
	             331,220.50 

	 Board of Education 
	
	
	                          -   

	 State Basic Grants-in-aid 
	
	
	               56,601.00 

	 Fines 
	
	
	                   935.64 

	 Photocopies 
	
	
	                   488.00 

	 Contributions 
	
	
	                   108.53 

	 Interest Earned 
	
	
	                   137.91 

	 Book Sale 
	
	
	                   172.00 

	 Out of State Patrons 
	
	
	                     40.00 

	 Other:  Operating Supply CR - 55.00, Telephone CR - 3070.78,  
	
	                 4,033.27 

	 Capital CD Int - 432.01, Operating CD Int - 463.48, CD CR - 12.00 
	
	

	
	TOTAL:
	$
	             393,736.85 

	 OPERATING CONTRIBUTIONS: 
	
	
	

	 Roseanna Keller  - For meeting room use 
	
	$
	                     50.00 

	 Anonymous 
	
	
	                     58.53 

	
	TOTAL:
	$
	                   108.53 

	
	
	
	

	 INVOICES: 
	
	
	

	 October 2016  Operating #2 Account 
	
	$
	               68,284.42 

	 October 2016 Transfer to Payroll 
	
	
	               35,523.93 

	 October 2016  EFTPS Deposit 
	
	
	               11,954.00 

	 October 2016 ACH Debit (Retirement) 
	
	
	               12,049.43 

	 October 2016 ACH Debit (Unemployment Security) 
	
	
	                   526.51 
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October 2016 EFT (WV State Tax) 
	
	
	                 2,292.00 

	October 2016 EFT (OH State Tax) 
	
	
	                   833.00 

	October 2016 Capital 
	
	
	               61,023.52 

	
	TOTAL:
	$
	             192,486.81 

	WARRANTS: 
	
	
	

	 October 2016  Operating #2 Account 
	
	 $ 
	               68,284.42 

	 Warrants #28338 - #28392 
	
	
	

	 October 2016 Transfer to Payroll 
	
	
	               35,523.93 

	 October 2016  EFTPS Deposit 
	
	
	               11,954.00 

	 October 2016 ACH Debit (Retirement) 
	
	
	               12,049.43 

	 October 2016 ACH Debit (Unemployment Security) 
	
	
	                    526.51 

	 October 2016 EFT (WV State Tax) 
	
	
	                  2,292.00

	 October 2016 EFT (OH State Tax) 
	
	
	                     833.00 

	 October 2016 Capital 
	
	
	               61,023.52 

	 Warrants #540 - #542 
	
	
	

	
	TOTAL:
	$
	             192,486.81 

	
	
	
	

	 VERIFICATIONS: 
	
	
	

	 Total Operating Balances as of September 2016 
	
	
	             725,882.11 

	 + October Revenue 
	
	
	             393,736.85 

	 -October Expenses 
	
	
	             192,486.81 

	
	SUBTOTAL:
	$
	             927,132.15 

	 Operating CD - Main Street Bank A 
	
	
	             104,670.02 

	 Operating CD - Main Street Bank B 
	
	
	             104,171.67 

	 Capital CD - First Choice #1 
	
	
	             104,443.80 

	 Operating CD - Progressive Bank 
	
	
	             215,358.95 

	 Operating CD - United Bank A 
	
	
	             103,409.33 

	
	CD SUBTOTAL:
	$
	             633,053.77 

	 Capital Balances as of September 2016 
	
	
	             371,593.88 

	
	TOTAL:
	$
	           1,931,779.80 


Mr. Baker inquired about the EFT payments made to Workforce WV on October 4, 2016 and another made on October 28, 2016 which listed some of the same invoice numbers.  Ms. Berisford answered that the new accounting software issues generic invoice numbers for payroll deduction items and some of the invoice numbers will match since the payments are made during the same quarter.  She added that an initial payment was made to Workforce WV on October 4th and the remaining quarterly balance was paid on October 28th.  
Mr. Marquart noted that WesBanco had corrected their error of purchasing additional Wesmark Growth Fund holdings; however, he noted that they did not reduce the current amount of 
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Wesmark holdings.  He added that we will need to continue to monitor the Endowment Trust statements to ensure WesBanco continues to make the changes the trustees requested during WesBanco's annual report to the board. Mrs. McCamic said that WesBanco did credit the loss of $247.00 from the sale of the additional Wesmark holdings since it was an error on their part.  Mr. Marquart motioned to approve the Financial Report for October 2016.  Mrs. Nutting seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mr. Baker

YES
PUBLIC INPUT/PRESENTATIONS:

There was no public input or correspondence.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
There were no announcements.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Thomas distributed the October Service Report and the WV Deli Statistics.  She reported on the following:

The September tax revenue check from the Ohio County Commission in the amount of $96,687.14 was received and will be deposited to show on the November Financial Report in December's board reports.  Ms. Thomas said that the checks are now being hand delivered to the Library. Mr. Marquart noted that the August tax revenue in the amount of $331,220.20 is reflected in the October Financial Report in this month's board packet.
OCPL’s annual in-service day for continuing education will be held Friday, November 11, 2016.  Ms. Thomas added that since the banks will be closed on that Friday in honor of Veteran’s Day, the employees’ paychecks will be dated for November 10, 2016 instead.

Ms. Thomas handed out the trustees’ invitations to the Children’s Department’s annual Awesome Author contest award ceremony. She added that a record number of 336 entries were received this year from Ohio County students in grades three through six. Mr. Werner asked if participation in the contest was voluntary or if it was a class project. Ms. Thomas said that the contest is voluntary; however some teachers use it as a class exercise. Mr. Marquart asked if the additional entries came from the public or private schools. Ms. Thomas said that the entries have been received from both the public and private schools in Ohio County. Mrs. McCamic said the contest is also open to home school students in the county.  Due to the success of the program, Ms. Thomas said that she and Lee Ann Cleary, Children’s Specialist, have discussed some 
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improvements for next year to better facilitate judging the entries received from the students.  Ms. Thomas said she would like to reach out to retired school teachers in Ohio County for assistance in judging the entries.  Ms. Thomas said that many children bring their entire families and since attendance is currently not limited it may be necessary to split the grades into separate ceremonies to accommodate the number of people who attend the program.  
Ms. Thomas stated she will be in Charleston on Wednesday, November 16, 2016 for a meeting of the West Virginia Library Association's Legislative Committee. The committee will begin preparations and planning for WVLA's Legislative Day on February 27, 2017.  She said she will attend the committee meeting with Susan Reilly, Director of the Moundsville-Marshall County Public Library.

Ms. Thomas said that the weeding of the over-size collection is continuing in addition to the weeding of the reference collection.  She said once these special collections are weeded we will return to weeding the regular nonfiction collection.  
Ms. Thomas said she was contacted by Lynette Parker of the VITA tax program and due to new tax preparer software VITA will need to begin training earlier than usual this year.  She said arrangements have been made to have Hometown Movers move the tax service furniture and equipment into the Tax Room on December 12, 2016.  Ms. Thomas said that Ms. Parker expressed concern that some of the regular long-time volunteer tax preparers may not wish to learn a new software program and therefore she may have a difficult time having enough preparers this year.  
Ms. Thomas referred to the lower number of "Library Visits" listed in the October Service Report. She said the low number was probably due to a technical issue with the security gates where the counters are located. Because the counters were not working, the staff was unable to get a correct number of library visits.  The security gates are maintained by a service agreement with 3M Company and the gates were repaired at no additional cost to the library.
The Upper Ohio Valley Festival of Books began on October 31st and all of the programs held at the Library have been well attended.  Due to the change of the Festival from one day to a two week event and with several of the programs being held at other locations throughout the Ohio Valley, it will harder to gauge the success of the event until the conclusion of the Festival.  The finale will be held at the Library on November 12th at 1 p.m. It features best-selling author Jayne Anne Phillips.  The People’s University program, “A History of Wheeling with David Javersack,” has been well attended as well with a total of 96 patrons at the Election Night program. 
OLD BUSINESS

RENOVATION PROJECT FOR OCPL
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Mr. Marquart said that the Renovation Committee met with M & G on October 19, 2016.  He also said the roof has been completed, and the utility work performed by Johnson Boiler Works in constructing the electrical panel wall around the chiller has also been finished.  Mr. Marquart said another Renovation Committee meeting has been scheduled for Tuesday, November 15th to discuss moving the stacks to accommodate the workers replacing the ceiling and lights and to 
also review the bidding and construction documents prior to their release on November 22nd for bidding.  

Ms. Thomas said that the architects from M & G and the roof manufacturer need to sign off on the roof before the final payment on the roof replacement can be made.  Mr. Baker said he saw a bill to Mansuetto had already been paid. Ms. Thomas said that was the initial payment for the roof, but the final payment won't be made until after the inspection. Mr. Marquart said a representative from the roofing manufacturer will be sent to inspect the installation and the roof before they will issue a warranty.  Mr. Baker asked if the coping of the other roof areas has also been completed with the section of roof that was replaced.  Ms. Thomas said that it was completed.  

Mrs. McCamic stated that a question was raised regarding whether the 8% due to M & G for architectural/engineering fees would need to be paid on the display cases that the library purchased directly. She said the question was discussed with Dan Grant, architect of M & G, and he explained that the 8% would not need to be paid on the display cases.  Mr. Marquart said that since some of the project is self performing, the 8% budgeted for M & G's A/E fees are now a fixed cost.  He added that since it is now a fixed amount if the project goes over budget the architects could lose out, however, if the project would be completed under-budget the architects would receive more than their 8%. 

NEW BUSINESS

CERTIFICATE OF DEPOSIT AT PROGRESSIVE BANK

Ms. Thomas said the $215,358.95 CD at Progressive would mature on November 14. She said the Library has 10 days after that date to inform the bank whether the CD will be cashed out or rolled over. She distributed a chart of the rates and terms for CDs at area banks.  Mr. Marquart asked when the next CD after this one would mature.  Mrs. McCamic stated that the next CD matures in March 2017.  Mr. Marquart noted that Main Street Bank is offering a good rate of 0.5% for 9 months.  Mrs. McCamic stated that the library currently has two CDs at Main Street Bank in the amount of $104,868.08 and $105,437.09.  Mr. Baker said that the next CD to mature would be one from Main Street Bank. He asked if the library had inquired about a jumbo interest rate for the CD since it is such a large amount.  Ms. Berisford answered that she did not ask about jumbo rates.  She added that when she contacted BB&T she was informed that since the amount of the CD is over $200,000 they could put the Library in touch with one of their specialists to possibly get better rates and terms.  Mr. Marquart stated that if the Library chose to move the Progressive CD to Main Street Bank the Library would have over $400,000 in funds 
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held at that bank.  Mr. Baker said that we could inquire of Main Street Bank if they would be able to insure such a large sum like WesBanco is able to do with the Library’s Operating, Payroll, and Capital accounts.  Mr. Werner left the meeting at 4:55 p.m.
Mr. Marquart stated that he would like to see rates for a six month CD because the funds may be needed within a shorter period of time for the upcoming Renovation Project. He said the Library should avoid an early withdrawal penalty as well and a six month CD would alleviate that problem. He added that the current Operating Funds are not able to be spent as Capital, but he asked Ms. Thomas if it was possible to transfer excess carryover funds from the Operating to the Capital account. Ms. Thomas said that she needed to check with Karen Goff, Executive Secretary of the West Virginia Library Commission, whether a transfer from Operating to Capital was possible without affecting the Library's annual operating budget and therefore OCPL's annual Maintenance of Effort Report which qualifies the Library to receive state Grants-In-Aid funds. Mr. Baker stated that the annual amount budgeted for the transfer to Capital could be made now instead of waiting until the end of the fiscal year to have funds available for the Renovation Project.
After discussion, the trustees asked Ms. Thomas to contact the West Virginia Library Commission and the Library's auditors to determine how to access and use the previous year's carryover funds for capital expenses without jeopardizing the library's Grants-In-Aid. Mr. Marquart moved to make the 2016-2017 budgeted Transfer to Capital in the amount of $222,373 before the next board meeting. Mr. Baker seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES



Mr. Baker

YES

After discussion, Mr. Marquart moved to transfer the funds in the Certificate of Deposit from Progressive Bank to Main Street Bank for the term of nine months at a rate of 0.50% if Main Street Bank is able to insure funds up to $500,000.  Mr. Baker seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES



Mr. Baker

YES

Mr. Baker suggested contacting Progressive Bank and asking if they will be willing to match the rates and terms provided by Main Street Bank.  He also suggested contacting Main Street Bank to inquire about the rates for a CD with a 6 month term.  Mr. Marquart said Ms. Thomas could e-mail the trustees if Progressive was willing to match the rate and terms of Main Street Bank, and if they did not we could proceed with moving the monies to Main Street Bank.    Mr. Baker said 
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that if Progressive Bank is unable to match Main Street Bank’s rates and terms, and if Main Street Bank is unable to insure up to $500,000, the Progressive CD could be deposited into the Capital Account.  Mr. Marquart said if that were to occur the trustees could discuss what other options to take at the next board meeting.
HOLIDAY GIFT CERTIFICATES FOR STAFF

Mrs. Thomas reported that the amount of the staff’s holiday gift certificates has not been increased since 2007.  She said that currently full time staff received a gift certificate from Kroger in the amount of $100 and part-time staff received a gift certificate $50.  Mr. Baker suggested increasing the amount of the staff’s gift certificates by $25.  Mr. Baker moved that all full-time employees receive $125 gift cards and all part-time employees receive $75 gift cards.  Mr. Marquart seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES



Mr. Baker

YES
There being no further business, Mr. Marquart moved to adjourn the meeting at 5:43 p.m.  Mrs. Nutting seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES



Mr. Baker

YES








Respectfully submitted,









Amanda Berisford










Secretary/Bookkeeper
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